
Injured bird?  If you find an injured bird or 
mammal, you can get expert help from this li-
cenced wildlife rehabilitator: Kathy Woods at 
410-628-9736

Need a handyman?  Titan Development is a 
licensed construction company for all of your 
home improvement needs. Same day service. 
We accept all major credit cards. 
Call 410-662-6200. (MHIC #95960)

Pet Sitting/House Watching  
References available.  Stacey/Jodi 
410-728-8285

Karen’s Bookkeeping Service  Are you a 
small business owner who needs help with your 
Accounting or Office work? Call Karen at 443-743-
0832

Windowmaster  10% discount historic ap-
proved insulated glass windows. 410 867 1199 or 
wwwwindowmasteruniversal.com   exp. 9/30

The next meeting of the MRIA Board of Directors will be on Tuesday, April 1, at 8 p.m. in the Upper Parish Hall of Memorial Episcopal 
Church on the corner of Bolton and Lafayette. Enter through the double doors on Lafayette. All neighborhood residents are invited and 
encouraged to attend.
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News from MRIA

The Nominating Commit-
tee will present the following 

slate for officers and board members 
at the April meeting. The slate will 
be voted on at the Annual Meeting 
on May 6. All residents are eligible 
to vote on the nominees.
Nominees: 
1st vice president, Kendra Rice Parlock
2nd vice president, Elizabeth Kennedy
Secretary, Linda Rittelmann
Treasurer, Barry Blumberg
General Counsel, Richard Rosenthal. 
Nominees for Board of Directors, 
Class of 2017:
Robert Ford, 1603 Park
Lisa Scott, 143 W. Lanvale
David Nyweide, 1833 Bolton
Kathleen Cahill, 224 W. Lanvale
Lorrie Caudle, 1304 Linden Green
Nirina Randrianarivelo, 1309 John St.
Michael Marcus, 214 Lanvale
Christopher Lyon, 1309 Bolton
Sandra Hinz, 1427 Park
Charles Phillips, 1739 Eutaw. 
To fill a vacancy in the class of 2015: 
Greg Baranoski, 12 E. Mt. Vernon 
Place.
To fill a vacancy in the class of 2016: 
Jack McFadden, 1423 Park.

Police Report: Officer Righter 
noted at the March MRIA meet-

ing that while most crimes had de-
creased, robberies had gone up. He 
said that smart phones were fre-
quent targets and encouraged resi-
dents not to walk while talking on 
their phones. 

Farewell and thanks, Fred 
Lazarus  Residents of Bolton 

Hill can thank MICA’s Fred Laza-
rus, retiring in May after 36 years as 
president of our art school neighbor, 
for the look, vibe, and ambiance of 
Bolton Hill today. When Lazarus 
became president of MICA in 1978, 
wearing his bow-tie and sporting a 
head of brown curls, the campus 
consisted of the Main Building, on 
the corner of Mt. Royal and Lafay-
ette; the Mt. Royal Train Station and 
shed; the Dolphin Building at 100 W. 
Dolphin; and the recently purchased, 
dilapidated, badly-in-need-of-ren-
ovation Cannon Building, a former 
shoe factory across Mt. Royal from 
the Main Building--an eyesore at the 
entrance to Bolton Hill.
Soon, the unsightly shoe factory, 
renamed the Fox Building, was 
renovated into much needed studio 
space, making a more pleasing cor-
ner entry for BH. In fact, after the 
conversion MRIA awarded MICA 
an Award of Merit for its contribu-
tion to the improvement of the area.
But MICA recruiters learned that to 
attract the best students, the college 
needed still more dorm space and 
a “campus” feel. So, in 1989/1990, 
working closely with BH residents 
and MRIA, and on the recommen-
dation of the neighborhood, MICA 
settled on the 5.5 acre vacant lot left 
from an earlier unfinished urban re-
newal project--the last open space in 
BH--at the north end of Bolton Hill. 
Knowing that the dormitory com-
plex would be a part of the neigh-
borhood, not on the edges, MICA 

Classified Ads

Worship

Brown Memorial
Park Avenue Presbyterian Church

Park and Lafayette Avenues
9:45 a.m. Adult Forum and Church School; 11:00 a.m. Worship

410-523-1542  info@browndowntown.org

Beth Am Synagogue
Located in Historic Reservoir Hill

2501 Eutaw Place
410-523-2446  www.bethambaltimore.org

Daniel Cotzin Burg, Rabbi

Memorial Episcopal Church
Bolton St. at Lafayette Ave.

Sundays 8:00 a.m., 10:30 a.m., and 7:00 p.m. 
410-669-0220 www.memorialepiscopal.org

Visit us
on 

Facebook!

Mt. Royal
Improvement
Association
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engaged residents in many design 
decisions for The Commons, as the 
complex is known: how it would 
look, parking, landscaping, security, 
entries and exits. But MICA also 
wanted the students to have privacy 
and and a sense of being on a resi-
dential campus. Both goals were met 
in the new complex that opened in 
1992. The Commons has since ex-
panded, with Leakee Hall, another 
residential facility added, again with 
input from residents and MRIA; the 
complex is now called Founders’ 
Green and is the college home for 
500 students.
MICA undertook two big projects 
in the 2000s: one changed the look 
of the campus and the entry to the 
neighborhood dramatically: the 
Brown Center, located across Mt. 
Royal from the Main Building, is 
an architecturally significant mod-
ern, transparent structure, with a 
prow jutting toward the older build-
ing. When the lights are on inside at 
night, the building seems to glow. 
The Brown Center has classroom 
studios and spaces for community 
events, and a state-of-the-art audi-
torium, available for neighborhood 
and community events.
About the same time as the mod-
ern Brown Center was being built, 
MICA was able to purchase the 
former Hospital for Women of 
Maryland, an almost derelict former 
hospital and nursing home on La-
fayette and John St. and turn it into 
Meyerhoff Hall, an apartment-style 
residence for upperclassmen. This 
transformation, from a building full 
of feral cats in the middle of residen-
tial BH, has changed the character of 
the streets and alleys around it, mak-
ing the area safer and livelier. The 
Meyerhoff is a welcome addition, 
say the residents.
And, equally significant to Bolton 
Hill, Lazarus was one of prime mov-
ers for Artscape, the largest, free art 
festival in the US, held in the Mt. 
Royal Cultural area around MICA .
For a complete history of MICA and 
Fred Lazarus’ tenure there, includ-

ing wonderful photos, see Douglas 
Frost’s beautiful, well-written book, 
Making History/Making Art. This 
book also acknowledges Lazarus’ 
local and national leadership in arts, 
culture, and education.
We see Lazarus’ vision for MICA in 
Bolton Hill. Thank you, Fred.

Upcoming Events

The Bolton Hill Garden 
Club’s Plant Sale
Saturday, April 26, from 10 a.m. to 2 
p.m. Fitzgerald Park (1600 block of 
Bolton Street) 
A large variety of annuals & herbs will 
be available! Email us with questions 
or your order for large quantities at 
GardenClub@boltonhill.org 
All proceeds benefit community 
greening projects in Bolton Hill!

Greening Grants available 
It's that time of year again...the Bolton 
Hill Garden Club will accept greening 
grant applications until May 1.
The purpose of the Bolton Hill 
Garden Club Green Space Grants 
Program is to help fund public 
space greening projects within 
Bolton Hill! Applications will be 
accepted via email or paper. Don't 
forget to include a "before" picture 
of your project.  You may access 
the application and additional in-
formation by visitiing boltonhill-
gardenclub.org Questions may be 
sent to GardenClub-Grants@
boltonhill.org Application In-
formation: boltonhillgardenclub.
org/grant-request

Re-imagining West North 
Avenue  What would a West North 
Avenue look like that was pedestrian 
friendly? bicycle friendly? inviting? 
connected to the communities along 
North Avenue in positive ways?
Rick Gwynallen and the Resevoir 
Hill Improvement Council are in-
volved in a re-imagining process 
for North Avenue that's part of a 
larger Department of Transporta-
tion project. A community vision-

Corpus Christi church
A Roman Catholic Parish 

110 W Lafayette Ave  Baltimore, MD 21217
Phone: (410) 523-4161  CChristi@archbalt.org

Saturdays 4:00 p.m. (Year round)
Sunday 10:30 a.m. (September 10 - June 30)

9:30 a.m. ( July 1st - Labor Day Weekend)
Weekdays 12:10 p.m. (Monday, Wednesday, and Friday)

Holy Days 12:10 p.m.
Confessions Saturdays at 3:30 p.m. or by appointment

Joseph J. Palumbo*
C e r t i f i e d  P u b l i c  A c c o u n t a n t

  1500 Bolton Street               323 Crain Highway, S.E.
  Baltimore, MD 21217               Glen Burnie, MD 21061
    phone  410.412.3321      phone  410.761.2664

PalumboJ@hdvest.net        fax  410.761.1953 

 •   Mutual Funds*       •   IRA, SEP & Keogh Plans*
  •   College Savings Plans*   •  Tax Planning & Preparation

Securities offered through H.D. Vest Investment ServicesSM.   
Member SIPC Advsory Services through H.D. Vest Advisory ServicesSM.   

6333 N State Highway 161, Fourth Floor, Irving TX 75038, 972-870-6000

Local Business

COMPREHENSIVE CAR CARE
AMERICAN AND FOREIGN CARS

EXPERTLY AND PROMPTLY SERVICED
IN THE HEART OF MIDTOWN

“Family owned and operated since 1926”
Cathedral at Eager Street 
410-539-1068

State Inspections                                                        
Approved

*Now offering under $20 entrées
on Wed and Sun nights.

Visit us on Facebook!

Mt. Royal
Improvement Association



ing session for the Charles to Mc-
Culloh section of North Avenue is 
tentatively scheduled for Wednes-
day, May 7 from 6 to 9 p.m. at John 
Eager Howard School.  

Concert at Eutaw Place clos-
es season  On May 3, Eutaw Place
will be closing its season with a 
concert featuring Peter Bradley Ad-
ams, co-sponsored by RHIC. Local 
songstress Ruut will open for him. 
Adams will also perform on Friday 
afternoon before the concert for 
the kids at John Eager Howard El-
ementary as our way of giving to 
the community. Eutaw Place is lo-
cated in the basement of Beth Am 
Synagogue and offers good music 
at affordable prices in a relaxed at-
mosphere.

Neighbors in the News

BH loses a long-time resident 
Jane Benesch, who moved to 
1425 Park in the mid-1940s, and 
lived there until 2005, died at age 95 
in mid-February. She was active in 
the neighborhood and city cultural 
projects, including the Walters Mu-
seum. After graduating from Smith 
College, Jane worked with promi-

nent antiques dealers in New York 
where  she met and married Isaac 
Benesch, a Yale-educated set de-
signer. In the 1940s, they moved to 
Bolton Hill, and Isaac worked in the 
family furniture business. They had 
two daughters, Kathy and Barbara 
Jane, who grew up on Park Ave. Jane 
and Isaac were active in local theater 
and entertained many of the actors 
who performed at local theaters, in-
cluding Deborah Kerr, at their home 
on Park Ave. Jane worked at The 
London Shop, now the office of Joe 
Palumbo, CPA. as a specialist in Ori-
ental export china. Besides these ac-
tivities, she was an excellent tennis 
player and played at a high level of 
skill until her 70s.

Barry Blumberg honored by 
SBLC  Our own Barry Blumberg, 
treasurer of MRIA and organizer of 
the crab feast, was honored recently 
by the South Baltimore Learning 
Center for his 14 years of volun-
teer service to the organization as a 
board member and a fundraiser. The 
SBLC aims to “improve the educa-
tional and economic self-sufficiency 
of disadvantaged adults.” Barry, you 
are a mensch.

1535 Park Avenue
Phone: 410-225-0800   Fax: 410-523-3434
Bolton Hill’s Independent Pharmacy

•  Fine beer, wine and liquor  •

410-628-2011
Baltimore.MrRooter.com

Locally Owned by a Bolton Hill Resident 
An Independently Operated Franchise

Licensed • Bonded • Insured License #23446

MR-00659-MiscAd-2.5x1.67(Smith)REV.pdf   1   8/31/10   11:37 AM

$30 Off for Bolton Hill Residents

ROLAND PARK DRIVING SCHOOL
The Rotunda - 711 W. 40th Street, Suite 205 - 21217

Experienced, Skilled, Calm and Patient Teaching 
for all Ages

and especially for
“Those who think they cannot drive”

www.rpds.net              rolandparkdrivingschool@gmail
Office: 410.467.7737

• Driver Assessment

• Driver Improvement Classes

• Point System Conference

• One-on-One Mentoring

• Stick Shift Lessons

• Driver’s Education Program

BELLE
HARDWARE

240 McMechen St
Open 7 days a week
410 728-4844

Bolton Hillers know:
If you need it, Belle has it

  belle.doitbest.com

Bolton Hill Resident Realtor
Avendui Lacovara
ROLAND PARK VICTORIAN
CANTON WATERFRONT CONDO 
MT VERNON BROWNSTONE
BOLTON HILL TOWNHOME
MT WASHINGTON MODERN

BECAUSE CITY LIFE IS A WONDERFUL LIFE
alacovara@prudentialhomesale.com

410 583-0400 (offi ce) • 443 326-8674 (direct)

Tim Scofield Studios
Custom Metalwork
Restoration & Repairs
421 N. Exeter Street

443-939-6580
timscofieldstudios@gmail.com

or checkout Tim Scofield Studios on Facebook

IONIAN
PAINTING Co., Inc.

Roofing, waterproofing, brickwork, flooring,
and remodeling are only a few of our services.

Please call for details.

- Free Estimates -

410-325-8600   fax 410-325-4500
Insured & Bonded  MHIC #33081



E.T. CONTRACTORS, INC.
Maryland Remodeler of the Year

1997, 1998, 1999
•  Quality Remodeling
•  Historic Renovation

JEFF EPSTEIN
1609 Park Avenue                                       Cell 433 621-8512
Baltimore, MD 21217-4306                         Fax 410 523-7880
410 523-8208                         E-mail: normaepstein@me.com

MHIC #29526

ZHONGSHAN
RESTAURANT

Baltimore’s Authentic Asian Cuisine

323 PARK AVENUE
phone: 410-223-1881  •   fax: 410-223-1880

mysite.verizon.net/biz124o3t/id5.html

Free Delivery to Bolton Hill
MONDAY-FRIDAY

SATURDAY

SUNDAY

7AM-9PM

8AM-9PM

9AM-9PM
1431 JOHN  ST
4 1 0 . 2 2 5 . 9 6 6 7

BEST OF BALTIMORE
“BEST PLACE TO GET
A  S A N D W I C H ”

Windows and doors repaired, restored 
and replaced. General carpentry. Roofi ng.
Est. 1965 • MHIC# 15473 • Call Jim at 410-867-1199
w w w . w i n d o w m a s t e r u n i v e r s a l . c o m

WINDOWMASTER

Landscaping by GHC, Inc.
443-216-9273

www.landscapingbyghc.net

15% OFF all spring services including
planting and mulch

10% OFF power wash now thru 05/15/14
Add an extra 5% discount with this ad

Yard cleaning, trimming, trash hauling,
patios, retaining walls, walk ways and much more.

Free estimates! No job too small.


